RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
	November Minutes 2018

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 19th November 2018.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, Mr Wood, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Carmichael 
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 15th October 2018 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· TPOs on trees in the conservation area
· Updating the Standing Orders
b. Highways
Street lights
· Streetlights are expecting delivery of the LED gear trays by the end of November.
Footpaths and pavements
· Kent Highways have visited the suggested sites to locate the SIDs and will progress to checking maps of underground utilities before issuing a full quote. A bullet point summary of the meeting with Kent Highways was distributed for review. In the meantime the Highways Committee will progress the formal notification to the immediate neighbours at each site and make a proposal as to how to manage the maintenance and moving of the device.
· Street furniture 
· Nothing to report
Traffic and local parking
· Speedwatch will start on 3rd December at Amherst Hill and some members of the Chevening Speedwatch will come to assist and the PCSO Supervisor has also been invited.
· A letter to go out shortly to those businesses who received free Miller & Carter parking spaces to remind them to maximise the use of the spaces. Councillors were asked to check usage when walking though carpark and let the clerk know which ones are being used. 
· The Communications committee will look at the draft flyer about websites available to rent out residential driveways with a view to utilising it on social media too. 
Local business and services
· Following a recent visit to Amherst School to have lunch with the children and meet the head teacher and other staff, Cllr Collins invited the school choir to join in the Christmas lights event. The member of staff responsible for the choir was very supportive and will bring a group of children down to join the Church choir, who will provide carol sheets for the residents to use.
· Cllrs Kennett and Carmichael have been busy organising both the Christmas window displays and the Christmas lights event. Cllrs Kennett, Colnet and Collins offered to set up at 5pm and Cllr Stewart can help during the event and clearing away. This year children will be encourage to shout out when they see the first lights come on at around 6pm. 
· Cllr Kennett attended the Kent Highways Parish Seminar during the month and found it very useful. A bullet point summary of key issues has been distributed for everyone’s review and the handouts at the seminar will be kept in the office for future use. 
· Winter pansies have now been planted in the Village planters and a working party date was set for Sunday 2nd December 9.30am to replace damaged planters and top up the central reservation planters with compost.
· Cllr Hooper has made contact with the Service Manager for Sevenoaks & Tunbridge Wells District at Kent Libraries and is trying to arrange for the Post Office to attend a joint meeting to discuss further the possibility of the Post Office using Riverhead Library as a location.
· Cllrs Collins and Hooper will decorate the Christmas tree for use in the St Mary’s Church Christmas Tree Festival which needs to be delivered to the church on Friday 7th December. 
· The phone box will be decorated by Amherst School PTA to promote its Christmas Bazaar, a charity fundraising event open to all residents in Riverhead. After the bazaar, it will be decorated for Christmas.
· There have been continuing shed break-ins in Riverhead, with more being accessed to Montreal Road and Marlborough Crescent from the Parkland. Cllr Kennett will warn the St Mary’s Drive residents association of the spread of break ins. There were also houses broken into on Marlborough Crescent and Churchfields.
· New Anti-social Behaviour Officer has been appointed at Sevenoaks District Council.
· Cllr Wood will obtain advice and estimates to cut down and kill trees growing on and behind the un-owned land along Amherst Hill that are damaging the ragstone wall. Further work will be needed to work out how to get permission possibly from the Crown and the legal & insurance implications if the Parish Council does have the power to carry out any tree surgery.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The Village Hall meeting minutes have been distributed. There has been a change in window cleaner. 
· Sevenoaks District Council have booked the hall for the District and Parish Council elections on 2nd May 2019 and hall hirers on that date have been informed.
· Cllr Colnet will arrange for delivery of the Village Hall Christmas tree and new planter and Cllr Kennett will organise the decorations.
· Cllr Colnet was thanked for fitting the new loft ladder. All Councillors were reminded that care is still needed to try and prevent it being bent from it’s fixings again.
· It was agreed to reimburse a charity that cancelled the hall hire within the required notice period, but did not manage to prevent the payment going though. 
· The Clerk will contact the electrician who installed an LED light in the storeroom that is believed to still be in the guarantee period.


d. Parkland
· The Parkland Committee meeting minutes have been distributed. The Parkland Committee have asked for another £2,000 contribution towards an application for another grant from Ibstock Enovert in the next budget. The work being considered is included in the minutes and any queries should be made to Cllr Himsworth. 
· The resident of one house backing on to the Parkland have managed to enclose a small part of the Parkland in an effort to join their new fence up with one installed by the Parish Council a few years ago. The Council had already moved the fence forward from the original chain link fencing to ensure the new wooden fencing wasn’t compromised by the undulating ground. It was agreed that as the residents new fencing now made the area look better, they will not be asked to rectify the boundary on this occasion. It was agreed that Cllr Collins will write a letter to the residents to inform them of the issue, clarify the chain link fence on the correct boundary should remain and that they should consult with the Parish Council before any changes in the future. 
· There were 6 volunteers at the monthly working party and Cllr Himsworth reported that debris had been cleared from the stream, the tarmac path cleared of leaves and branches and brambles cut back along the path from St Mary’s Drive onwards.
· Thanks to the generous donation received from residents and a charitable trust being received so promptly, Michael D Chewter Landscapes has been instructed to go ahead with de-silting part of the stream as soon as possible. Cllrs Himsworth and Denton will be the key contacts. The clerk has been informed that the digger will have to be stopped if neighbours or Parkland users especially their dogs access the site whilst the work is in progress. Cllr Himsworth will put up warning signs at the entries to the field when the work is due to start.
· The new memorial bench will be fully installed shortly in the newly cleared area by the stream.
· The foraging walk was cancelled due to lack of interest and the forager intends to give more notice of another date to be held in the Spring.
· It appears that an upright fence post has been damaged deliberately with an axe or similar tool and all councillors were asked to keep an eye out for unusual activity or further damage.
· The bicycle found last month has not be claimed and will be given to the police shortly.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The minutes of the Open Spaces Committee were distributed for review. 
· All plots have been inspected during the month and those that show signs of being poorly cultivated will be monitored. Some new posts and numbers are required and will be purchased this year if the budget permits.
· Cllrs Collins and Carmichael will ensure the water supplies are turned off soon.
· The plot for bee keeping is being held until public liability cover can be finalised for all those participating in bee keeping. The standard contract will be varied to permit bee keeping only and to require existing brambles to be maintained to prevent further spread, but not to permit further cultivation. This plot is likely to be outside Allotment Association’s current insurance cover.
· All plots are taken and one person on the waiting list for a vacancy at Macartney. The annual rent has been coming in steadily and any rent still outstanding followed up at the end of November.
· Cllr Hooper has met with the surveyor to value the Scout site for the purposes of issuing a new lease. Once the surveyors report is received, it will be discussed with the Scout Group and made available for everyone to review. 

f. Communications
· The minutes of the Communications Committee were distributed for review.
· Following the strong recommendation by KALC that all councillors have a dedicated email address for Parish Council business, the various options were discussed and Cllr Carmichael is investigating the ‘free for use’ emails suggested by KALC that comply with GDPR. These will be set up for the members of the Communications Committee and for the Speedwatch group and anyone else who wants them. It was explained that these email addresses can only be accessed through the web in order to comply with GDPR and cannot be downloaded onto a mobile device through an app or equivalent. It was also explained that without a dedicated email address, communication must be through the clerk’s email address for sending out emails to anyone outside the Parish Council. Personal email addresses can still be used to receive agendas and minutes, but some emails may need to be left as hard copies in Councillors trays if only personal emails are available.
· The Parish Councils were made exempt from appointing a DPO when the GDPR law finally came into place in May. Cllr Collins is preparing an action plan in case of a breach, which will give some indication as to how much benefit a DPO will provide, for when the current appointment expires.
· Another example of how easily GDPR can potentially be breached was described. No proper breaches of GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Hooper reported that the posts on Riverhead facebook about the poppies generated a big spike in views and an increase in activity on social media including forums outside the Riverhead facebook page.
· It was agreed to add the full list of names of those who died in the wars that were read out at the Remembrance Service to the Riverhead website. There is still interest in having a permanent memorial to include WW2 and other WW1 names so that everyone who lived or worshipped in Riverhead is included.

	5. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments distributed for review and approval totalled £4,627.68. Suppliers paid over £500 include Michael D Chewter Landscapes £1,206 .00 for 50% deposit on work for the Parkland stream de-silting project and Streetlights £668.05 for the quarterly maintenance of Parish owned street lights.
· The final section 137 (of Local Government Act 1972) donation has been raised. £54.00 was paid last month as the donation for the wooden crosses and £46.00 was approved for the donation for the wreath.
· Payments were approved, including the reimbursement of £75 hall hire fees to a charity.
· Christmas thank you presents were discussed and it was agreed next month to give £50 thank you to the Caretaker and £100 thank you to Mr Cochrane who has increased the voluntary time he spends tidying the pavements and The Heights this year. 
b. Matters to report
· Income received amounted to £9,374.35 and included a VAT refund of £4,498.70 and £2,412.00 donations received to carry out the Parkland stream de-silting project.
· A NEST pension scheme has been set up and letters to the Clerk and Caretaker sent out. Clerk will be joined automatically from 1st December and there existing pension paid by the Parish Council will be paid to NEST from December onwards.
· The Finance Committee will meet next week to consolidate budget proposals. Any changes to the proposed budgets received so far must be sent to the Clerk by Monday 26th November.

	6. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT
· The minutes of the Standing Committee meeting on 28th October 2018 were distributed.

7. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were: 
SE/18/03065/FUL - Former Barclays Bank, The Square TN13 2AD
Change of use from former bank building to a children’s role play centre SE/18/03188/HOUSE - Montreal Cottage, TN13 2EL
Dropped kerb to an existing vehicular access.
SE/18/03101/FUL - Land West of White Hart Parade, London Road, TN13 2BJ
Erection of a new dwelling
· Planning permission was granted for 60 Marlborough Crescent, 21 Homefield Road and Lancaster Jaguar 115 London Road.
· Tree work reported in the conservation area included 18 Shoreham Lane, Kingfisher Montreal Road, 20 St Mary’s Drive and Montreal Cottage.

	8. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item. 
· Cllr Wood will attend the next Sevenoaks KALC meeting at which the Sevenoaks Town Councils Northern Masterplan is on the agenda 7.30pm Thursday 29th November.
· Cllr Collins will respond on behalf of the Parish Council in respect of the consultation on the Gatwick draft master plan closing in January 2019. Cllr Hooper and the Clerk will ensure the details are posted to the Riverhead facebook and website. It is expected the Heathrow consultation will start in January 2019. Clerk will forward the details on request for those councillors that wish to respond as individuals.
· Sevenoaks District Council is still seeking nominations for the Community & Voluntary ‘Making it Happen’ Awards by 14th December.
· After it considered the 8,500 resident comments from this consultation, and further expert reports and feasibility studies on the sites, Sevenoaks District Council has now published an update to the Local Plan and is proposing just four strategic greenfield sites for new homes. These are: Tarmac Quarry, Sevenoaks (Sevenoaks Northern Masterplan), Land east of London Road in Dunton Green, Land south of Four Elms Road, Edenbridge, Pedham Place near Swanley and Farningham as a broad location for growth, subject to further work. Clerk will forward the full press release on request.

	9. CLERK’S OFFICE
· The Remembrance Sunday service and tea party was very successful and it was estimated there were about 200 at the service and 150 at the tea party. The two teams from the council and the church worked well together and a special thank you was made to Cllr Stewart for co-ordinating everything and to Cllr Denton for all work he had done on the soldiers. 
· All councillors were asked to spare time to start removing the poppies and wash them over the next week so they were all removed before the Christmas lights. Cllr Stewart will take down the main display. Potential uses for them next year will be discussed next month and Cllr Hooper will search to see if social media or the Royal British Legion have made any suggestions. Some will be used this year to decorate the Council’s tree at the Festival of Christmas Trees.
· It was generally discussed as to whether the silent soldier should be used annually or put on permanent display and Councillors were asked to consider so that a decision can be made next month.
· Cllrs Collins and Stewart attended the KALC AGM and listened to presentations on Alzheimer and Diabetes and how sufferers can be supported within the community.
· Cllr John London, past District Councillor representing Riverhead, died recently and Cllr Himsworth sent a memorial card on behalf of Riverhead Parish Council and will attend the funeral.
· The possibility of a ‘pop up café’ for the more elderly residents in Riverhead similar to monthly one set up in Dunton Green was discussed. Whilst it was agreed that the Village Hall could be provided as the venue, there is difficulty in recruiting volunteers as already identified when the Community Venture group was closed a few years ago and in recruiting for the weekly Every Step Counts walks for less mobile residents already established in Riverhead. All Councillors were asked to consider if they can find volunteers especially if the goodwill generated by the success of the Remembrance Day events can be capitalised on. 
· The Union Jack is currently flying for Prince Charles 70th birthday.



The meeting closed at 9.03 pm
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